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Discussion: Building Sustainable Organizations of Informal Economy Workers, Lessons from the Domestic Workers Sector
Facilitators: Maria Noeli dos Santos (FENTRAD, Brazil) and Brian Finnegan, Solidarity Center, Brazil
Maria Noeli dos Santos stressed that sustainability was not just financial but also organizational and political.
FENTRAD is a federation of domestic workers in Brazil. Domestic workers began organizing more than 70 years ago, but the current union federation was established in 1997. The union’s executive board is composed of 13 women, and the union has 2,000 dues-paying members in Rio. (Members pay $3 per month.) Dos Santos said that while a majority of workers in the sector are not members, the union is obligated under law to represent them. Union dues cannot be used to pay salaries of union officials, so all union leaders work on a voluntary basis.
Today in Brazil, more than 5 million people, 96 percent of them of them women, are domestic workers. This workforce is roughly 10 percent of the national workforce, a group larger than the Brazilian construction sector. Most domestic workers come from rural areas in the north and northeastern parts of the country. Child labor is still a serious problem, with more than half a million children employed as domestic workers. 
 
Only 25 percent of domestic workers are registered as employees under Brazilian law. The first law covering domestic workers was passed in 1972 and has been further strengthened in the new constitution.
FENTRAD has launched several successful efforts to improve the lives and livelihoods of domestic workers, including a push to establish a national minimum wage (about $300 per month), paid maternity leave, a mandatory one-day rest per week, annual leave, and layoff notice. Dos Santos also described a national housing program for domestic workers.
However, there is much to be done. For example, the current law provides no mandated limit to the number of hours worked per week nor does it require mandatory participation in national social security or health insurance programs.  
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